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Dear Friends,

We all have heard the expression “going the extra mile” when describing someone going 
above and beyond. In this issue of Sweet Charity, I think you’ll enjoy reading about two of 
our associates who literally went many extra miles for one of our residents, Brian Wright. 
Without giving too much away, I’ll just say that it was an experience of a lifetime for all 
involved and one that demonstrated just how much our associates are like family to our 
residents. 

In ways big and small, Good Shepherd associates go the extra mile with our residents, 
patients and colleagues every single day. Certainly that was the spirit that motivated our 
founders, the Rev. John and Estelle Raker, to start Good Shepherd, and it’s a spirit that is 
alive and well 108 years later.

Another example of that driving spirit can be seen in the story, “Her Forever Home,”’ 
about the interment of the late Bonnie Stallman’s ashes by the Raker sculpture on our 
south Allentown campus. It happened because of the determination of our two chaplains 
who wanted to ensure that Bonnie, a longtime resident, had a permanent resting place 
here, the place she called home. 

Someone else who has gone the distance is our Raker Spirit Award winner Bonnie Kuhns, 
administrative assistant. Bonnie has worked at Good Shepherd for 36 years and been a 
quiet ambassador for our mission through her service and volunteerism. Bonnie truly 

exemplifies the best of the Raker legacy of caring and generosity  
of heart. We are blessed to have her in the Good Shepherd fold.

Whether it’s creating a memorable and sumptuous ball for our 
residents or planning and sharing our residents’ talents in a 
Women’s Giving Circle fund raiser, our associates in partnership 

with volunteers and donors keep adding milestones on this 
amazing journey that makes Good Shepherd the 

extraordinary place that it is.

I thank you all for your support this past year and 
welcome your continued philanthropy as together 
we go the extra mile helping people with disabil-
ities enjoy lives of greater independence.

	 Sincerely,

	 John Kristel, MBA, MPT 
	 President & CEO
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Michael Jones couldn’t wake Irene, his wife  
of 42 years. Not feeling well, she had gone 
upstairs to lie down. Now she was unrespon-
sive. In a panic with his heart thundering, 
Michael dialed 911 and called his daughter 
Melissa who rushed to her parents’ home in 
Perkiomenville about a half hour away.

“She didn’t know who I was,” says Melissa, 
recalling her mother’s critical state. “Her eyes 
weren’t following me. When the EMTs (emer-
gency medical technicians) arrived, they 
couldn’t get a reading on her blood sugar 
because it was so high.”

Irene, 68, was rushed to Grand View Hospital 
in Bucks County that Thursday, March 17, 
2016, and admitted to the intensive care unit 
(ICU). She got progressively worse. “She had a 
heart attack in the hospital and that’s when 
the doctor told us that things weren’t looking 
so good and to get anyone close to the family 
in right away,” says Melissa.

A priest was called and last rites given while 
Irene’s grieving family watched in disbelief as 
Irene’s life hung in the bal-
ance. How could this hap-
pen? her family wondered. 
Irene had been fighting the 
flu for a few days, but she 
was always so strong, so 
resilient, and now she was 
fighting for her life.

A virulent infection had 
invaded Irene’s respiratory 
system. She was put on a 
ventilator to help her 
breathe. Her brain was 
becoming oxygen deprived 

and the possibility of permanent brain damage 
loomed large if she survived. ”Every minute it 
was something,” says Melissa. “We worried 
about the heart, then the lungs. Her blood 
sugar numbers were crazy.” 

Irene remained in the ICU at Grand View on 
a ventilator and a feeding tube for almost 
three weeks under the care of Dr. Evan 
Lenkowsky, an emergency medicine special-
ist. “He saved my life,” says Irene. 

When Irene had stabilized enough, Dr. 
Lenkowsky recommended Irene be trans-
ferred to Good Shepherd Specialty Hospital in 
Bethlehem where successful ventilator wean-
ing rates are consistently better than those at 
similar facilities nationwide and the staff is 
known for its expertise in treating medically 
complex patients like Irene. Irene’s husband 
Michael was confident this was the best place 
for his wife based on reviews his sister, 
Barbara Bracchi, had found in her research.

On April 4, Irene arrived at Good Shepherd. 
The team at Specialty is accustomed to  

(Left) Playing a memory card game with her daughter Melissa; (above) Irene shares photos from her son David’s  
wedding with (from left) Kari Keiser, occupational therapy assistant; Suzanne Zienkiewicz, physical therapist;  
Tara Gambler, speech language pathologist; and Talissa Slater, RN.
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dealing with difficult cases and Irene’s would 
rank right up there with the toughest.

“She had diabetes, high blood pressure, some 
chronic obstructive pulmonary disorder 
(COPD), and a history of smoking,” says Val 
Bond, a nurse practitioner working with Dr. 
William Gould who became Irene’s primary 
care physician at Good Shepherd. “She devel-
oped acute respiratory distress syndrome, and 
that’s pretty life threatening.”

Irene’s battle to survive pitted her against a 
drug-resistant bacterial staph infection that 
had invaded her respiratory system. Irene  
was put on an aggressive regimen of antibiot-
ics administered intravenously. But a second-
ary infection further complicated Irene’s case, 
making it difficult for her care givers to wean 
Irene off the ventilator.

 “I was fighting for my life,” says Irene. “I put 
on 60 pounds of fluid when I was in Grand 
View. My legs were so swollen I couldn’t even 
pick them up in the bed.”

Unable to breathe on her own, much less  
get out of bed, Irene required total care. She 
continued to get nutrition through a feeding 
tube. Physical Therapist Suzanne Zienkiewicz 
did what little she could while Irene was lying 
in bed. But Irene reached the point where  
the medical team needed to withhold the  
antibiotics. 

“You don’t want that to get too built up in her 
system,” says Talissa Slater, RN, who became 
Irene’s favorite nurse. “Once the levels get too 
high, we have to stop treatment to get to ther-
apeutic levels.”

The infection showed no signs of letting up. 
“It seemed to be getting worse and worse,” 
says Talissa. “You could walk in the room and 
just smell it. It was wiping her out. We just 
couldn’t get her off the ventilator. Our wean-
ing trials were completely failing. It was sad to 
go in there and take care of her. The only 
thing I could really do was make her as com-
fortable as possible.”

Unable to speak because of the tracheotomy, 
Irene became grateful for the little things that 
were the hallmarks of deeply compassionate 
care. “Talissa washed my hair and she put on 
real nice music. That means a lot when you’re 
that sick,” says Irene.

The prospect of Irene being ventilator depen-
dent and living the remainder of her life in a 
long-term care facility was discussed between 
Good Shepherd staff and Irene’s husband, 
daughter Melissa, and two sons, David and 
Christopher.

“They thought she was always going to have a 
tracheotomy,” says Melissa. “That’s when I 
told my mother, ‘You’re going to have to start 
fighting harder. We’re looking for long-term 
care. You don’t want this.’ I think she felt 
defeated, but I told her she wasn’t defeated. I 
said, ‘You’re not going to have this for the rest 
of your life. Get out of that bed.’ She looked at 
me, and her eyes got wider.”

One last attempt was made to help Irene with 
another round of antibiotics. This time, a high 
level of steroids was added to the mix. The 
combination of drugs along with something 
deeply motivating proved to be the turning 
point for Irene. It was like a light switch was 
turned on, recalls Suzanne. Under the medical 
guidance of pulmonologist Dr. Brian Burlew, 
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Good Shepherd’s respiratory therapy staff 
weaned Irene from the ventilator, and within  
a couple of days, she was standing by her bed 
with Suzanne supporting her.

“I’m a tough old lady,” says Irene. “I was deter-
mined because I wanted to dance at my son 
David’s wedding.”

Irene’s first meal in weeks was a grilled cheese 
sandwich and chicken soup. No gourmet chef 
could have cooked anything better. Once out 
of bed, Irene began working with her thera-
pists who needed to build 
her up enough to  
tolerate the three 
hours of daily 
therapy required 
at Good Shepherd 
Rehabilitation 
Hospital in Allen-
town, the next stop 
in Irene’s rehabilita-
tion journey.

“No matter how  
tired Irene was, she 
always was willing to 
try something,” says Kari Keiser,  
occupational therapy assistant.

Irene left Good Shepherd Specialty 
Hospital on May 19, gaunt from having 
lost 30 pounds and still unable to walk on 
her own, and was admitted to the rehabil-
itation hospital where she stayed until 
June 7. Irene continues to get therapy for 
a dropped right foot at Good Shepherd’s 
East Greenville site, only 20 minutes 
from her home, and is working on 
improving her memory, which was 
affected. 

Irene’s family has been a constant source of 
strength and support through her ordeal, espe-
cially her husband Michael who has taken on 
additional responsibilities at home. But Irene 
has come back from the brink, and greets each 
day grateful to be alive. “I’m doing good,” she 
says. “I walk with a cane, but I can do a little 
cooking and a little laundry.”

Best of all, Irene did what she set out to do;  
she danced at her son’s wedding. “I had good 
people taking care of me,” says Irene. “I’m 

alive because of them. Good 
Shepherd is my savior.”

 

 

Love and support from friends 
like Carol Rhoades (left) and 
family like daughter Melissa 
Jones gave Irene the strength 
and motivation to get well.
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Brian Wright had a dream. At age 80, he 
wanted to visit Niagara Falls. He longed to 

hear the thundering roar of the water and 
feel the cool spray of the falls on his face. 
And he wanted to take a boat ride on 
the famous “Maid of the Mist.”

It was a trip denied Brian when he was 
younger because his cerebral palsy and 

mobility challenges made it too difficult for his 
family to take him with them on those excur-
sions. Finally this past summer, Brian’s dream 
came true, thanks to donor funding from the 
Long-Term Care Community Access Fund.

Mike Losagio, a recreational therapist, and Lori 
Kneule, Brian’s care manager at the Good 
Shepherd Home Raker Center, had the happy 
task of  telling Brian about the trip. “His eyes just 
lit up and he started clapping and laughing, and 
he said, ‘I love you guys and I love this place!’” 
recalls Mike. “And he gave lots of hugs.”

Mike and Melinda Guffy, a recreational therapist, 
learned about Brian’s dream during a survey of 
places residents wanted to visit using the 
Community Access Fund. The fund has been 
vitally important to the quality of life for Good 
Shepherd’s 159 residents in Allentown and 
Bethlehem helping to fund such things as trips to 
concerts, the Philadelphia zoo, bowling and spe-
cial events at the home. The generosity of donors 
has helped the fund grow making it possible for 
even more ambitious outings such as Brian’s trip.

“When we were interviewing Brian, he brought 
up that his family was from the Buffalo (New 
York) area and he remembered that they used to 
go on trips to Niagara Falls but he was never able 
to go and that it would be the trip of a lifetime,” 
says Mike.
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So on Saturday, July 16, with Mike at the wheel of a Good Shepherd 
van, and accompanied by Alfred Ndah, a certified nursing assistant 
from the Cameroon, Brian was on his way to Niagara Falls. “I was so 
tickled pink to be going to Niagara Falls because I had heard so much 
about it,” says Brian.

The trip was special for Mike too. He and Brian have formed a close 
friendship since Mike came to work at Good Shepherd in 2015. “The 
very first time we met Brian told me his life story,” Mike says with a 
big smile. “I feel like I have a special connection with Brian and I  
wanted to be a part of this trip. He reminds me of my grandfather. 
They had similar personalities, easy going.”

The relationship grew stronger with daily chats and insights Brian 
shared about growing up in the Buffalo, New York area, as the only 
boy in a large and loving family with six sisters. Reconnecting with 
three of Brian’s sisters, two of their husbands and a nephew 
over lunch became another important part of the trip. 

“It was very emotional when we met Brian’s family,” says Mike, 
noting that the visit could be the last time Brian will get to see his 
family because of their geographical separation.

That Monday, Brian, Mike and Alfred got 
in the van for the six-hour trip home, 
brimming with happiness at having creat-
ed and shared an extraordinary memory.  
“It’s one thing to go there and it’s another 
thing to leave because of the memories,” 
says Brian. 

Asked what he would want to say to the 
donors who helped make his dream come 
true, Brian says, “Thank you very much. 
The good Lord willing, if I live that long, I 
will see all of you at Niagara Falls.”

Just be sure to pack your rain coat.

Your gifts to The Good 
Shepherd Home make 
trips like Brian’s possible 
as well as provide funding 
for assistive technology, 
nursing scholarships and 
so much more that 
enhances the quality of  
life for our long-term care  
residents. Won’t you 
please make a gift today 
by using the envelope in 
this issue or on the web  
at SweetCharityOnline.org. 
Thank you!

(From left) Alfred Ndah, Brian Wright and  
Mike Losagio are all smiles at Niagara Falls.
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Psalm 23 is one of the most well-known and recited 
psalms in the Bible. The psalm attributed to King David, 
who once was a shepherd, expresses the relationship 

that David has with the Lord. The shepherd theme is 
frequently used to describe God’s abiding and lov-

ing presence. Psalm 23 is no exception to that, 
and at Good Shepherd it is a guide for a sus-
taining relationship with the Lord equally 
embraced by the residents, patients and staff. 

Each verse directly connects us with the 
shepherd who watches over all of us.

“The Lord is my shepherd” implies a  
personal relationship with God who sees 
and accepts each of us for who we are. 

 “I shall not want” reassures us that 
God will provide all that we need.  

It does not say that He will give us 
everything we want but He will 
offer us much more than we can 
imagine including forgiveness 
and grace. 

 “He makes me lie down in 
green pastures, he refreshes 
my soul” delivers us to places  

of rest and renewal. 

 “He guides me along the right 
paths” directs each of us to live 
righteous lives as we journey 

through our own ups and downs. 

— by Chaplain Kelly Brooks

“The Lord Is My Shepherd”
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“The shepherd theme is frequently used to  

   describe God’s abiding and loving presence.”

“Even though I walk through the valley 
of the shadow of death, I fear no evil, 
for you are with me” supplies us with 
God’s unconditional love, mercy and protec-
tion for when we need to face the challenges 
in our lives. God is a safe and constant pres-
ence in the midst of joys and sorrows. 

“You prepare a table before me” reminds 
us that we are cherished individuals in God’s 
eyes. 

God showers us with blessings beyond our 
comprehension is reflected by the verse, 
“My cup overflows.”

God gives each of us gifts to share with the 
world and people to help us understand and 
use them. “He anoints us” by calling and 
claiming each of us by name. 

“Surely your goodness and mercy  
shall follow me all the days of my life” 
sustains us with all that God can offer. 

“And I will dwell in the house of the 
Lord forever” helps us to grow in our  
relationship with the Lord.

Psalm 23 is a song of trust, hope and faith. 
Not only is it a reminder of God’s protection 
and love for us, but it is a song of thanksgiv-
ing for God’s almighty work within and 
through each of us. Even simplified versions 

for children convey the same connection 
with God’s graciousness. 

Although Psalm 23 is frequently used for 
funeral occasions, it is also used for 
moments when we need to be reminded of 
God’s peace and blessings. The residents, 
patients, their families, and staff at Good 
Shepherd have long found stability and reas-
surance in the psalm’s words. It is such a 
favorite scripture that if you begin reciting 
the psalm out loud at any occasion, you will 
quickly hear many residents and staff join-
ing in with you. It is no wonder this psalm is 
written in various places around the Good 
Shepherd Network. It is obvious that Mama 
and Papa Raker felt the same way as David; 
the Lord is my Good Shepherd. 

“The Lord Is My Shepherd”

“Psalm 23  

is a song  

of trust,  

hope and 

faith.”
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Good Shepherd chalked up another great  
  fund raiser for children at the annual 

Golf & Tennis Invitational on 
Monday, September 12 at Lehigh 
Country Club. The invitational 
and Celebrity Bartender fund 
raiser on Thursday, September 8, 

raised more than $167,000 for the Good 
Shepherd Pediatrics Program where no 
child is ever turned away because of a 
family’s inability to pay.

Paul Emrick, a Good Shepherd board 
member, chaired the all-volunteer com-
mittee and was lead sponsor along with 
his wife Lisa. There were 104 golfers, 
eight tennis players and new this year,  
a pickleball tournament attracted eight 
players. The event also included a live 
auction with Todd Donnelly, president of 
Todd Donnelly Enterprises, keeping the 
bidding lively.

This year’s tournament was played in 
memory of Bob Ford, a long-time volun-
teer whose involvement dates back to the 
late 1980’s. Bob, who passed away in 
January 2016, was deeply devoted to 
Good Shepherd’s mission, but his memo-
ry and contributions live on in the Bob 
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Ford Volunteer Leadership Award. This year’s award was given to 
Juli Gerancher, an occupational therapist in the outpatient 
Pediatrics Program. For several years, Juli has led the charge 
among Good Shepherd associates in getting departments to create 
and donate themed gift baskets that are raffled off at the Celebrity 
Bartender event. Juli also has been a committed member of the 
Golf & Tennis Invitational committee. Juli received the award 
from Bob Ford’s widow, MaryElaine, who attended the event 
along with son Jeffrey; daughter Christine Belejo and her husband 
Romo; and daughter Charmaine Thomas and husband Brad.

Good Shepherd extends its deepest thanks to all our participants, 
sponsors and volunteers for their generosity and congratulates  
all the winners. 

Fund raisers like the Golf & Tennis Invitational help Good Shepherd invest 
in training and technologies so children with disabilities become as  
independent as possible. Watch the video and read how donor gifts like 
yours benefit children like Anna Faurer in Girl Power. Look for it on the 
web in SweetCharityOnline under Past Features.

Left: Bob Ford Volunteer Leadership 
Award winner Juli Gerancher (center) 
with MaryElaine Ford (left), daughter 
Christine Belejo (background)  
and John Kristel, Good Shepherd 
President & CEO.

Right: The invitational’s first  
pickleball competitors.

1st Place Gross  
John Yurconic Agency: John Yurconic,  
Mike Fisher, Jim Rodgers Jr., Todd Kahn

1st Place Net  
PenTeleData: Jaime Mendes,  
Scott Massenheimer,  Ed Kiss, Chip Solt

2nd Place Net 
Bob Yapsuga, Gary Clewell,  
Bridget Gallagher	

Tennis 
Men’s: Gary Davidowich, Wells Fargo 
Women’s: Ina Nechita

Pickleball 
JoAnne Bergandino, 
Dale Inlander

winners
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At Good Shepherd we’re all about family. 
This is especially true for our 159 long-term 
care residents in Allentown and Bethlehem 
who call Good Shepherd home.

For the families of our residents and all of 
us at Good Shepherd, it’s so important that 
the quality of life for those who call this 
home be the best it can be. That’s why 
we’re asking you to be a part of our family 
of donors and take the Year-End Matching 
Gift Challenge by making a gift before 
December 31, 2016.

Your donations will go to the Long-Term 
Care Community Access Fund making it 
possible for our residents to enjoy special 
events, and go on outings and trips like the 
one Brian Wright took this summer to 
Niagara Falls (see his story on page 8). 

Here’s the exciting news!

Once again, several resident families have 
agreed to match donations made to this 
fund by the end of 2016 up to $25,000.

Won’t you please take our Year-End 
Matching Gift Challenge by sending a 
tax-deductible donation of $10, $25 or even 
$100 before December 31st so your gift can 
be doubled too?

Visit SweetCharityOnline.org to donate or 
use the envelope in this issue noting your 
gift is for the Year-End Matching Gift 
Challenge.

On behalf of all our residents, thank you 
and have a blessed holiday.

A Year-End Matching Gift Opportunity  
Benefiting Our Residents

Join Our Family of Donors
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The Association of Fundraising Professionals,  
  Eastern Pennsylvania Chapter

National Philanthropy Day
November 9, DeSales University

Congratulations  
  Joe and Rita Scheller

     Lifetime Achievement Award

They Won!
St. Thomas More School,  
 Allentown
   Special Project of the Year Award
      Read the story in the summer issue at     
        SweetCharityOnline.org
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When Marissa Shannon holds her baby Bryce, 
she’s holding more than her child, she’s hold-
ing a pint-sized fighter. A triplet born at just 29 
weeks, Bryce had more obstacles to overcome 
than his sisters, Reese and Kelsie, and spent 
five weeks in the Good Shepherd Rehabili-
tation Hospital Emily Howatt Pliskatt Pediatric 
Unit learning how to do something that comes 
naturally to most babies: eat.

“When Bryce first came to us, his biggest barri-
ers to feeding success included respiratory 
fatigue, and he had a hard time being handled 
by his nurses and therapists, and transitioning 
from being asleep to awake and awake to 
asleep,” says Stefanie Braun, a speech lan-
guage pathologist. “He frequently showed us 
that he was hungry and wanted to eat orally, 
but was working so hard to breathe that he 
often fell asleep before finishing a bottle.”

Bryce’s journey to Good Shepherd began with 
the happy news that his parents Marissa and 
Brad were going to be parents of triplets. It 
was one week before Thanksgiving 2015 and 
the first-time parents embraced the news with 
nervous excitement.

About 15 weeks into Marissa’s preg-
nancy, an ultrasound showed that 
while Bryce was developing normal-
ly, one of his twin sisters was not. 
The images showed twin-to-twin 
transfusion syndrome between the 
two girls. The syndrome occurs when 
the shared placenta contains abnor-
mal blood vessels connecting the 
umbilical cords and circulations of 
the babies. The common placenta 
may also be shared unequally, and 
one twin may have a share too small 
to provide the necessary nutrients to 
grow normally or even survive.

Marissa was referred to The Children’s 
Hospital of Philadelphia where the diagnosis 
was confirmed. Bed rest was ordered and for 
the next two weeks Marissa stayed in Reading 
Hospital. Marissa then returned home to 
Lehighton but as the babies struggled within 
her she needed to be admitted to Lehigh 
Valley Hospital for several more weeks of 
close observation. 

It was a time of great anxiety for Marissa and 
Brad, not knowing whether the littlest baby, 
who they named Reese, would live.

“We didn’t think she’d make it,” says Marissa. 
“Brad was great. He kept me sane. He’s super 
dad.”

Reese became increasingly distressed as her 
heart rate dropped dangerously low and her 
blood flow reduced. Marissa was running out 
of options. If all three babies were to have a 
chance at making it, they would need to be 
delivered by Caesarean section. 

On April 7, 2016, the triplets came into the 
world. Reese, “the littlest peanut,” weighed  

Kelsie, Reese and Bryce
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1 pound, 6 ounces; Kelsie weighed 2 pounds, 
2 ounces; and Bryce clocked in at a whopping 
three pounds, the biggest of them all.

The triplets were rushed to the neonatal 
intensive care unit, and needed breathing 
tubes to aid their tiny under-developed lungs. 
Then, the unexpected happened. Reese was 
the first to be weaned off the oxygen. “She’s 
our miracle baby,” says Marissa. Kelsie was 
next. But Bryce still struggled to breathe on 
his own making it impossible to bottle feed 
him. While Bryce’s sisters were able to go 
home after a few weeks, Bryce required a 
feeding tube. Specialized therapy was needed, 
and Bryce was transferred to Good Shepherd’s  
inpatient pediatric unit in Bethlehem where 
he was admitted into the pediatric feeding 
therapy program. 

“We used a lot of strategies to help Bryce 
develop and compensate for his deficits  
such as swaddling to support his muscles  
for breathing and pacing to help him learn 
how to coordinate swallowing and breathing,” 
says Stefanie. 

But then Bryce’s health 
took a turn for the 

worse. His breath-
ing became more 
labored and he 
was rushed to the 

emergency 

room. “When we got there, he didn’t even 
look like himself,” says Marissa. “It was the 
scariest thing in my life. He was swollen and 
gasping for air, and his eyes were protruding.”

The cause was a urinary tract infection and 
high fever. After a week’s hospital stay, Bryce 
returned to Good Shepherd ready to go, and 
that’s just what he did. “He just took off like a 
rocket,” says Marissa.

“He was like a different baby,” says Stefanie. 
“He was much stronger and more awake 
which led to more successful feedings.”

Bryce was soon free of his feeding tube and 
after a month at Good Shepherd went home 
on August 26. “His parents have been excep-
tional,” says Stefanie. “Despite their hectic 
schedules and learning to be parents, they 
were always active participants in Bryce’s care 
and they learned so fast.”

“The staff at Good Shepherd has just been 
great,” says Marissa. “I learned to go day by 
day and I’m just going to go with the flow.”

Stefanie Braun, a speech language 
pathologist, gives coaching tips 
to Marissa Shannon as she feeds 
baby Bryce.
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Halloween arrived a bit early for residents of the 
Good Shepherd Home-Bethlehem who attended 
the Hocus Pocus Ball on Friday, October 14 at the 
Best Western Lehigh Valley. About 165 people 
turned out; residents with their dates and family 
members, as well as staff and some family members 
of their own, all decked out in grand Halloween 
style for an evening of dining and dancing in an  
elegantly spooky setting.

Costumes ran the gamut from the scary including 
witches and ghouls to the whimsical, such as Alice in 
Wonderland, the Cheshire Cat, and the Cat in the Hat. 
There were pirates, jail birds, and cops and robbers.  
One resident came dressed as a Christmas tree. Michael 
Jackson made an appearance as did Fred Flintstone.  
The 1960’s made a comeback with at least two costumed 
party-goers and Carmen Miranda was seen keeping  
company with a sailor.

The ball is planned and organized by the recreational 
therapy team with lots of behind-the-scenes help to 
make the event so special. Among those who gave  
so generously by donating their time and talent was 
Cheryl K. Reph of CK Designs who hung the draper-
ies at the grand entrance and behind the awards 
table, helping to create a beautiful atmosphere.

We are also deeply grateful to Rockin’ Remaley who 
did all of the jaw-dropping uplighting in spooky pur-
ple hues, making the ballroom fabulously colorful 
with just the right amount of eeriness.

See a video of the Hocus Pocus Ball in the video library 
at SweetCharityOnline.org.

The  
Royal Court

Queen: Jackie Nikischer

Lady of the Court:  
  Kimmie Boyle

Lady of the Court:  
  Eileen Bolish

 

King: Ryan Savage

Lord of the Court:  
  Bob Kisatsky

Lord of the Court:  
  Tanian Racine
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Bonnie Stallman, a beloved resident 
who called Good Shepherd home until her 
passing on July 16, 2014, was laid to eternal 
rest on November 1 at the base of the bronze 
sculpture in which she was immortalized 
being held high in the arms of the man she 
thought of as her father, the Rev. Dr. Conrad 
Raker.

Bonnie’s ashes in a blue box, her favorite 
color, and decorated with white butterflies 
and flowers which she loved, were interred  
in a moving commital service led by chap-
lains Kelly Brooks and Paul Xander, held 
appropriately on All Saint’s Day. With help 
from Chaplain Xander, the interment was the 
fulfillment of a promise Chaplain Brooks 
made to Bonnie’s niece that her aunt would 
be properly and respectfully laid to rest. 

The sculpture that Bonnie was so proud of 
was inspired by a photo taken many years 
ago depicting a young Conrad Raker, then 
administrator of The Good Shepherd Home, 
raising up Bonnie as a little girl, crutches in 
hand. Sculptor Karel Mikolas was commis-
sioned for the project by Good Shepherd 

during its 100-year celebration in 2008.

The placement of Bonnie’s ashes 
on the Good Shepherd campus is 

especially poignant given Bonnie 
had no immediate family and no 

family burial plot. Good Shepherd 
was Bonnie’s home and the 

residents and staff came to be 
Bonnie’s family. 

The service concluded with the 
prayer, “Now I Lay Me Down to Sleep,” 

which had been taught to Bonnie and 
many Good Shepherd residents by 

Conrad Raker, and Bonnie’s favorite 
song, “You Are My Sunshine.”

Godspeed Bonnie. You are the sunshine that 
will live in our hearts forever. 
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We like to keep things hopping for our  
residents at the Good Shepherd Home 
Raker Center in Allentown and this  
summer and fall has been no exception. 
Two special events revolved around music 
with residents enjoying the musical talent 
of others and sharing some of their own. 

On Friday, August 6, residents were 
rocking and rolling at the fifth annual 
Raker Stock music fest. The day-long 
event kicked off with Mike Evans play-
ing keyboard followed by The Large 
Flowerheads and wrapped up in the 
evening with Uncle Mozee. This event 
has become a favorite with the resi-

dents who don their Raker Stock tee-shirts and get their groove 
on. Funding for this event was made possible through the 
donor-supported Community Access Fund. Pictured: Resident 
Jim Skelly belts one out with Greg Geist of The Large Flower 
Heads; Tammy Santee rocks.

Then on Wednesday, October 6, it was time for the residents to give back in Raker’s Got Talent. 
The evening began with a donor reception and art show in the Health & Technology Center with 
resident art offered for sale. The party continued at the Raker Center where residents performed 
several songs and one comedian kept the audience in stitches with his “sit down” comedy act. The 
event was a fund raiser for the We’ll Care Fund benefiting long-term care and was organized by the 
Good Shepherd Women’s Giving Circle.  
Pictured: (Right) Rita Tunnhoff singing “Paper Roses;” Carrie 
Kane, administrator, Good Shepherd Home-Bethlehem, helps 
Anna Gerber sing “Amazing Grace” in tribute to her late father.
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A heart-warming and uplifting service of 
gratitude marked the 31st Annual Raker 
Memorial Awards on Friday, November 4 
at Grace Lutheran Church in Allentown. 
The service honors those who demon-
strate the Raker family legacy of caring 
by giving of their time, talent and trea-
sure. This year’s recipients of the Raker 
Memorial Award were Jim and Gail 
Miller of Coopersburg, Pa., and Naples, 
Fl., and Carolyn Volk of Allentown. The 
recipient of the Raker Spirit Award was 
Bonnie Kuhns of Whitehall, an adminis-
trative assistant at Good Shepherd.

Jim is a retired chairman and chief exec-
utive officer of PPL. He and Gail became 
involved with Good Shepherd in 2012 as 
chairs of Gala in the Garden, a fund  

(Above) Bonnie Kuhns receiving the Raker Spirit Award from Good Shepherd 
President & CEO John Kristel. (Below) Raker Memorial Award honoree Jim Miller 
accepting on behalf of himself and his wife Gail, who was unable to attend.  
Behind Jim, a life-size cutout of Good Shepherd board chair David DeCampli  
and his wife Pam stood in for the couple who were out of town.
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raiser for the pediatric inpatient unit. The 
Millers also chaired the Raker Vision from 
2013 to 2015, a group of philanthropists sup-
porting Good Shepherd’s mission. The Millers’ 
generosity as volunteers is matched by their 
benevolence as donors and enthusiasm as 
ambassadors for Good Shepherd’s mission.

Carolyn Volk is the mother of a daughter 
Krista who has been a resident at Good 
Shepherd since 1984. Carolyn is active with 
the resident council at the Good Shepherd 
Home Raker Center where Krista lives and 
helps with many resident events. Carolyn also 
has long supported Good Shepherd as a loving 
and dedicated donor supporting fund raising 
initiatives that make a meaningful difference 
in the quality of life for Good Shepherd’s long-

term care residents.

Bonnie Kuhns has worked at Good Shepherd 
for more than 35 years running various sup-
port groups and organizing a never-ending list 
of meetings, special outings and fund raisers. 
Bonnie, who was nominated by her peers and 
chosen by a panel of former Raker Spirit 
Award winners, was recognized for he joyful 
spirit and commitment of personal time to 
myriad fund raisers in the community. As one 
colleague wrote in her nomination, “Bonnie is 
truly an example of what Dr. (Conrad) Raker 
stood for. When you read our mission you 
cannot help but think of Bonnie.”

A very special thank you to the touring choir 
of the Lehigh Valley Charter High School for 
the Arts, soloist Amy M. DePuy, MD, organist 
Samuel Miranda, and David Lyons, Dr. Pamela 
Shields and Bob Williams for sharing their 
musical talents.

(From left) Raker Memorial Award winner Carolyn Volk smiles at John Kristel; 
the touring choir of the Lehigh Valley Charter High School for the Arts  
under the direction of David MacBeth; Raker resident Jennifer Pyle  
delivering the scripture reading.
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IN HONOR OF…	 DONATED BY…
Ms. Donna L. Andrews	 Mr. and Mrs. Leroy P. Goldberg,  
	   USAF, Ret

Elli Berky	 The Berky Benevolent Foundation

Jessie Christman	 Mr. Kurt D. Scott

Robert A. Ford	 Mrs. Mary B. Gedney

Good Shepherd  
  Hamburg Staff	 Mary Alice Heffner

Good Shepherd  
  Orthopedic Staff	 Mrs. Jeannette A. Edwards

Mr. Joseph F. Grunt	 Mr. Kurt D. Scott

Leroy, Jimmy, Tommy,  
  Barbara, and Nancy 	  
  Hendricks Family	 Mrs. Ardath Heard

Ms. Christine Hoban	 Mrs. Ann H. Edinger

Mr. Frank J. Hyland	 Good Shepherd  
	   Psychology Department

Korben Kane	 Mrs. Mary H. Rehatcheck

Rose Kopczynskie	 Mr. Raymond W. Wicknick &  
	   Ms. Susan M. Sousa

Ms. Wendy Norelli	 Mrs. Jeannette A. Edwards

Ms. Kiera Pheiffer	 Mr. and Mrs. John A. Gill

Casey Kelly Reider	 Ms. Dolly F. Kelly and  
	   Mr. Alexander Daku

Mr. Ryan Sander	 Mrs. Jeannette A. Edwards

Violette Siesholtz	 Dolores M. Wiesner

Ms. Rita A. Tunnhoff	 Mrs. Ruth E. Scott

Ms. Rita A. Tunnhoff	 Mrs. Anneliese Tunnhoff

Ms. Krista Volk	 Ms. Jean O. Schiffert	

IN HONOR OF  
the Birthday of…	 DONATED BY…
Ms. Sharen M. Pasquinelli	 Ms. Karen Pasquinelli	

IN HONOR OF  
the 56th Birthday of…	 DONATED BY…
Mr. Mark A. Johnson	 Rev. and Mrs. John W. Johnson, Jr

IN HONOR OF  
the 60th Birthday of…	 DONATED BY…
Janet Washburn	 Roberta and Larry Wister	

IN HONOR OF  
the 95th Birthday of…	 DONATED BY…
LeRoy Wagner	 William and Marlene Wagner

IN HONOR OF  
the Anniversary of…	 DONATED BY…
Linda and Bill Prueter	 Anonymous	

IN HONOR OF  
the 35th Wedding  
Anniversary of...	 DONATED BY…
Barbara and Jim Nemecek	 Mr. and Mrs. Glenn H. Hartman, Sr

IN HONOR OF  
the 50th Wedding  
Anniversary of...	 DONATED BY…
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Furst	 Mrs. Alice C. Winter

Mr. and Mrs. George Reistle	 Mrs. Alice C. Winter

IN HONOR OF  
MY DAUGHTER…	 DONATED BY…
Ms. Karen Geller	 Mr. Herbert Geller	

IN CELEBRATION OF  
SWIMMING LESSONS…	 DONATED BY…
Gavin Lipp	 Ms. Elizabeth G. Gendall 
	 Ms. Irene Reiss	

IN APPRECIATION OF  
THE CARE OF…	 DONATED BY…
Mr. Wes G. Schlauch	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Schopf

IN MEMORY OF…	 DONATED BY…
Mr. Salim J. Adami	 Meenakshi Prabhakar

Dianne Johansson Adams	 John and Rina Johnson

Mrs. Marie Badowsky	 Bill and Donna Jones

Mrs. Joan E. Ballek	 Mr. and Mrs. Jack D. Bogdon

Timothy P. Bannon	 Ms. Geraldine M. Rogers

Mrs. Doris Basque	 Good Shepherd  
	   Psychology Department

Joseph W. Benzak, Sr	 Mr. David J. Benzak

Ruth E. Benzak	 Mr. David J. Benzak

Emma Mary Berky	 The Berky Benevolent Foundation

Howard C. Berky	 The Berky Benevolent Foundation

Siegfried Braun	 Ms. Joie L. Barry

Billy Bretz	 Mr. and Mrs. Albert T. Koncsics

Buffy	 Mr. Dennis K. Wood

Erin Eileen Clark	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Clark, Sr

Bernadette Y. Crider	 Susan and Tim Sebring

John J. Damhosl, Sr.	 Mrs. Betty Jane Damhosl
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IN MEMORY OF…	 DONATED BY…
Donald J. Duelfer	 Ms. Joie L. Barry

Robert A. Ford	 Mr. Richard Gough 
	 Rita and Joe Scheller

Barbara Follmer	 Mr. and Mrs. Roger A. Broome

Ms. Jennette Gigler	 Mr. and Mrs. Harvey C. Heckman 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Joseph J. McCarthy

Wanda Grove	 Mrs. Ruth E. Scott

Mrs. Sarah Hadesty	 Mrs. Hilda H. Price

Krista J. Harakal	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert S. Billings 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Donald Harakal

Ms. Beryl L. Harrison	 Anonymous

Ms. Barbara Hippenstiel	 Sarah and Larry Hippenstiel 
	 Ms. Betty M. Jaxheimer

Henry William Hitzrot	 Mrs. Marian C. Beatty

Ryan Holihan	 Mrs. Ferne R. Kushner

John Raker Hudders	 Mrs. John Raker Hudders

Dolores M. Jones	 Mr. Benjamin J. Jones

Willard F. Keller	 Mrs. Irene C. Keller

Phillip G. LeVan	 Mr. Theodore I. Jerman

Mrs. Althea E. Lexo	 Mrs. Hilda H. Price

Mrs. Jean P. Liberatore	 Ms. Nancy Blair 
	 Mr. and Mrs. William D. Fletcher 
	 Mr. John A. Liberatore, Jr 
	 Cindy and George Shultz 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Walter Shultz 
	 Tara Tape 
	 Jim and Linda Tighe

Lori Ann Martin	 Mrs. Nancy J. Martin

Jim Maul	 Mr. and Mrs.  
	   Lawrence H. Auerweck

Mrs. Marie Maurek	 Mr. Frank S. Maurek

Mrs. Verna H. McLaren	 Mrs. Hilda H. Price

Richard F. Moyer	 Mrs. V. Sue Moyer

Thomas J. Murphy	 Margaret Hagar 
	 Jim, Diane, and Michelle McCawley 
	 Charles and Roberta Meckes

Eleanor H. Myers	 Mr. James F. Myers

Our Grandparents	 Joann and Donald Bortz

Arsenius Peck	 Mr. Bruce A. Hay, II

Dr. Conrad W. Raker	 Emma S. Richards Bausch Trust

Mrs. Joy H. Robinson	 Mr. and Mrs. James L. Harter

IN MEMORY OF…	 DONATED BY…
Mrs. Ann Sweeney-Rodden	 Mrs. Kathleen F. Sweeney

Louis G. Romandl	 Mr. and Mrs. Gordon Guerriere

Scott G. Sandler	 Ms. Geraldine M. Rogers

Mrs. Helene M. Schaefer	 Karen S. and R.I. Brooks

Mr. Kenneth J. Schaefer	 Karen S. and R.I. Brooks

Mr. Jim Schmidt	 Mrs. Mary N. Walker

Mrs. Anne L. Schorle	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Schorle

Mr. Elmer T. Schorle	 Ms. Joie L. Barry 
	 Karen, Doug, Erica, and Tina Davis 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Bruce M. Schorle 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Schorle

Eva Sheesley	 Mrs. Elaine Biondi

Joan Sheidy	 Anonymous

Richard Shollenberger	 Anonymous

Barbara G. Sloyer	 Mr. Stanley D. Sloyer

Sparky	 Mr. Dennis K. Wood

Bill Sweeney	 Mrs. Kathleen F. Sweeney

James A. Tagliavia	 Ms. Kathleen J. Kraftician 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Mattern

Joseph Tagliavia	 Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Mattern

Marie Tallant	 Mr. Edward J. Tallant

Brian Taylor	 Karen S. and R.I. Brooks

Charles W. Trinkle	 Mr. and Mrs. Joseph G. Altieri 
	 Mrs. Ilene C. Anderson 
	 Dem Division @ B. Braun Medical Inc. 
	 Mr. Roger W. Bitler 
	 Ms. Mary A. Gaal 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Richard C. James 
	 Mrs. Kathryn L. Lansenderfer 
	 Ms. Jane M. Newhard 
	 Mrs. Mary M. Ruth 
	 Mr. and Mrs. Justin L. Smith

Paul Tunnhoff	 Mrs. Anneliese Tunnhoff

Lily Keim Van Sweden	 Mr. and Mrs. Thomas F. Keim

Mr. Henry F. Williams, Jr	 Mike and Jane Ahn

Rebecca L. Fair Williams	 Mr. Michael C. Williams

Mr. David H. Wruble	 Mrs. Sandra A. Wruble

Irene Yezefski	 Leonard Yezefski

John Youngdahl	 Mr. Carl R. Youngdahl, Jr

Ms. Karen E. Youngdahl	 Mr. Carl R. Youngdahl, Jr

Robert C. Zundel	 Mrs. Paulette M. Zundel

We thank the generous families and friends who honor their dear ones with memorial gifts and living gifts of honor. 
These gifts help support Good Shepherd’s mission of service to people with disabilities, many who otherwise could 
not afford the therapies or long-term care they need.

Gifts were received from May 23 through September 4, 2016.
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Jim Tagliavia
When Jim Tagliavia was about five years old, 
someone dared him to jump off the diving board at 
the Waldheim Park municipal pool in south Allen-
town. It was a dare Jim took, bold, unflinching and 
not unlike the life he lived until complications from 
multiple sclerosis took him from those he loved and 
those who loved him on July 18, 2016. “Jim was very 
active as a little kid,” recalls his older sister Diane. “He 
was a handful. They kicked him out of the baby pool 
because he was too active for the little kids. Then a lifeguard took him 
under her wing and taught him how to swim.”

Jim always wanted to be one of the big kids and used to wear an oversized sweatshirt 
that spilled down around his ankles. Over the years, Jim channeled his restless energy 
into sports. He played Little League baseball and wrestled, then at Salisbury High 
School was a standout football player. And as one of four children – sisters Diane and 
Mary, and brother Mike - there was always fun to be had. Mary remembers them all 
sledding down Sixth Street in Allentown when the street was closed after a snow storm. 

Jim’s handsome Italian good looks made him a favorite with the ladies of all ages, 
including those at the Good Shepherd Home Raker Center where Jim came to live in 
2011. “The girls were after him when he was little,” says Diane. “They were calling him! 
His eyes were gorgeous, a unique color, like hazel. They all loved to see his eyes at 
Raker too, although he wore sunglasses because the light bothered his eyes.”

Jim served in the U.S. Navy as a 3rd class petty officer on the aircraft carrier U.S.S. 
Independence from 1980 to 1984, and worked as an interstate truck driver until he 
began having difficulty seeing. By his early 40’s, Jim was diagnosed with progressive 
MS. But rather than sink into self-pity, Jim accepted his situation saying he had a good 
life and had nothing to complain about. “Those were really his special words for getting 
through everything,” says Diane. 

Pleasant, soft spoken and inclined to be a tease on occasion, Jim is remembered by his 
brother as someone who was “loyal, loved kids and was a hard worker.” Jim treasured 
his family, including his son, James Jr., and gatherings that more often than not 
revolved around food. Jim loved to cook, rack of ribs being a favorite, and he was never 
happier than when everyone met for a big meal. “We always had Sunday dinner with 
my mom’s parents,” says Mary. “And when Jim lived with our parents later in life, he 
wanted the same thing, everybody together. Family was important to him.”
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